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AA SERVICE NEWS
Submissions for the AA Service News have continued to fluctuate over the past year. As the new editor for the publication, I am extremely thankful to the GSO Staff, Board Members, and Regional Liaison Officers that have been a tremendous support in getting each issue to press. As always, every one of our Fellowship who submits material and supports the AA Service News, has my deepest gratitude.
David A 
ARCHIVES
The year to date has been a busy one for the Archives Sub Committee, members are engaged in research into the history of the Service Structure in Great Britain and Continental Europe. Presently the focus is on the very beginnings 1948 to 1966, from the very first Advisory Committee meeting, 1950 Pre Foundation Committee, importation and distribution of the big book, then 1957 to present the General Service Board, however the history of all disciplines will be fully researched and included.

The Annual Archivist's Network meeting took place in York in October, it was well attended with twenty two Archivists present from Region and Intergroups, so a big thank you to the Regions who funded these.

There were presentations from Roy, Alan and Brian, Regional Archivists, we also had a most informative presentation from Jenny Mitcham, Archivist at the Borthwich Institute, on the digital preservation of Archives.

The Sub Committee is presently made up of Tom B (Board Trustee), Stephen S (Fellowship Archivist), Rose (Sub-Committee), Brian (Sub-Committee), Harry (Sub-Committee), and Charlie (Sub-Committee), and we expect to be joined by two new members shortly. We meet twice annually at York, Spring and Fall, we also have the option of conference Skype calls in addition to the fore mentioned.

Still in my first year as Board Trustee for Archives, I am truly grateful to have a very enthusiastic and dedicated group of members to work with.

Finally please give some thought to the importance of preserving our life saving history, think about maybe getting involved, you like me might be surprised how interesting it can be, and please give Archives a mention at your home and local meetings.

Tom B

ARMED SERVICES
I would like to start my report as usual, with a huge thank you to all of the Groups, Intergroups and Regions who have been ‘Carrying the Message of Alcoholics Anonymous’ to the Armed Services and their families. No initiative goes unnoticed and my grateful thanks to all members concerned for their hard work and for making my role a great deal easier. 
Excerpt from Guideline 21 - AA And The Armed Services:
‘Intergroups and Regions are responsible for the appointment of an Armed Services Liaison Officer [ASLO] to work in conjunction with other Intergroup and Regional officers.  The role of the ASLO is to establish and maintain communication between Alcoholics Anonymous and The Royal Navy, The Army and The Royal Air Force and to report back at all levels within Intergroup or Region.

It is also important to cultivate similar contact and communication with Community Welfare Officers and organisations such as Soldiers, Sailors, Airmen and Families Association (SSAFA) and Veterans-U.K. 

Familiarity with the local area and a thorough working knowledge of the AA Service Handbook for Great Britain are vital before accepting the role of Armed Services Liaison Officer’.

Update

The Armed Services Sub-Committee of the General Service Board follows a Terms of Reference which was reviewed and approved in September 2013 and subsequently published in AA Service News. At present there are 2 members of the Sub-Committee, but we would like more members involved.

The January 2013 workshop was very positive with 9 Regions sending representatives. Topics such as Armed Services Twelfth Step List, Armed Forces Day, Template Letter, Armed Services Pack CD and how best to improve communication and knowledge between ASLO’s were discussed, along with other items. The meeting was very productive with a great deal of information exchanged. At present, there are 17 ASLO in post at Intergroup level and 6 Regional ASLO.

AS Sub Committee has compiled a Twelfth Step list of AA members who currently serve in the Armed Forces or who used to serve and can talk to the Service person in familiar language and with an understanding of their environment. This list will be used to provide telephone responders with names and phone numbers of members of the Fellowship in their local area who can best talk with and 12th Step people in the Services who phone for help. The 12th Step list for AS was updated and now contains approximately 99 contact names.

This confidential database will be maintained at General Service Office in York, and the complete list will be given to Regional Telephone Liaison Officers. They will provide Intergroup Telephone Liaison Officers with the names and phone numbers of Armed Forces 12th Steppers in the Region so that they can pass on this information to their telephone responders. To the Armed Forces 12th Stepper, it will be exactly the same as acting as a telephone service 12th Stepper.
The list will be updated twice a year by GSO from information provided by a member of the Armed Services Sub Committee. Recently updated, the list contains approximately 99 names.

AA Website 

The Sub-committee are always looking at ways to improve the Website with regards to Armed Services and are exploring ways of best using this facility. We have good communication with the Electronics Team and welcome any suggestions that you would like to see on Armed Services Web pages.
Events Attended
Many initiatives have taken place this year and some are highlighted below:

1. Live At Ease project run by NHS in North West held Armed Forces event on 5th March at Haydock. The purpose of the event was to update future commissioners on the status of the North West Armed Forces Programme pre-handover on 1st April 2013. Regional ASLO attended with literature and display stand.
As a result of this event contact was made with Andrea Goodall, Project Manager, Military Veterans, who is looking for services that support our Military Veterans, but also to find out what is available at a local level within Heywood, Middleton & Rochdale, Bury and Oldham areas. Further contact was made with National Project Manager, National Veterans Mental Health Network and South Staffordshire and Shropshire Healthcare NHS Foundation Trust.
2. ASLO had a meeting with SSAFA in London and they are keen to involve Alcoholics Anonymous in

attending the training days and annual general meetings of SSAFA in London. 
3. Discussion with the Head of the Armed Forces and Veterans' Health Policy Team at the Department of Health, the Armed Forces Health Chair for NHS England and the Director of Partnerships at Combat Stress. 
They’re looking at how AA might be able to provide information to healthcare and mental health professionals and volunteers in the NHS and within the charity sector, in the form of existing or new written materials and volunteers to do presentations or talk directly to problem drinkers. It is highly likely that any rollout would involve lots of opportunities for ASLOs regionally and locally to become involved.
Contacts at the Department of Health and in NHS England are also looking at holding meetings with the top brass within the MOD and the three services responsible for addressing alcohol problems within the Armed Services. Again, the aim would be to look strategically at what AA can offer and then to roll out service provision locally.
A synopsis of what AA has to offer was sent to relevant contacts and Richard Swarbrick, Lead - Armed Forces and seek their view.

4. After liaising with NHS England for quite a few months, Alcoholics Anonymous is now listed on My Health London website which is run by NHS.
5. Contact made with Sara Hurley. She’s the Colonel Medical for Support Command in Aldershot with responsibility for Health and Wellbeing within the Army and is very interested in AA. Basically, she has a national remit for the medical care of servicemen and women and by extension veterans. The Army is divided into ten regions, each of which is headed up by a Brigadier General; below the Brigadier Generals are the various garrisons and other sites. Whatever she agrees is then cascaded down to every single military facility in the country.
Sara wants to put in place a programme of education and information within the Army down the chain of command that informs commanding officers at each level of the existence and work of AA and how AA can be accessed. She’s also looking to establish a network of links between the ten regions and the closest ASLOs to each of the headquarters of these regions as basic points of reference if AA is experiencing difficulties making contact at local levels.
What this could basically mean is that the chain of command will be establishing a culture of cooperation with AA.
Here are the key points from the above meeting: 

Attendees:

Colonel Medical Sara Hurley (Support Command), Christine Ball (Army Welfare Service), Armed Services Liaison Officer, London Region (North), (Armed Services Liaison Officer, Southdown Intergroup)
· The social and health consequences of problem drinking are recognised and assistance is sought in addressing the support structures for individuals looking to change drinking habits.  External expertise is required
· In terms of addressing causality and help seeking behaviours Support Command is looking to effect a change in the culture to enable people to ask for and access help
· It is recognised that the potential for solitary drinking has increased due to the increase in single room accommodation
Modes of communication:

· Off-the-peg AA literature

· Tailored AA written materials

· Personal presentations/visits/meetings etc.
Possible channels of communication:

· Integration of messages with Army Health promotion initiatives

· Garrison radio

· Payslips

· Soldier magazine

· Posters in gym facilities

· Cookhouses

· An information/education programme triggered by failed CDTs

· Soldier basic training 

· Command and leadership Conferences and Course  (Officers and Senor Ranks)

· Medical centres and DCMHs (Departments of Community Mental Health)

· Health fairs

· Transition fairs for leavers 

· Veterans outreach support centres—veterans can be signposted discreetly to AAs in attendance

· Families focus through Army Welfare Services and HIVE information centres
Audiences for information provision:
· Educators

· Officers

· Support (medical officers, padres, etc.)

· General army population

· Families
Levels of information provision:

· General information for all soldiers

· Targeted information when a drink problem is suspected

· Targeted intervention when a drink problem is confirmed
Other options/avenues:

· Piloting the Colchester Garrison model for 'acclimatising' potential AA members to recovery before attendance of formal AA meetings by holding informal meetings on bases. (TM to follow up with Stuart Meyrick, ASLO, Essex Intergroup). Potential locations: NE and NW.

· Invite Al-Anon in at this stage (LR North to follow up with Al-Anon).

· A veterans 'app' (for iPhone etc.)—to be followed up with RBL (action: Support Command).

Other issues flagged:

· Potential nervousness amongst officers about encountering people of differing ranks at AA.

· Difficulty tracking leavers, although the provision of email addresses helps, and mobile numbers are more stable.
Next steps:
· LR North to finalise list of contacts for the 10 support command regions.

· SH to devise options for AA information provision/personal involvement.

· Others to be contacted as above.

· Contact was made with all ASLO’s because of the scope of the work, asking if they would be happy to be the AA contact for the Army in the following regions:
· Support Command base Region/Intergroup:

· Scotland – based in Stirling 

· Northern Ireland – based in Lisburn 

· North West – based in Preston 

· North East – based in York 

· Wales – based in Brecon 

· West Midlands – based in Shrewsbury 

· East Midlands – based in Chilwell 

· South West – based in Tidworth 

· South Central – based in Aldershot 

· South East – based in Shorncliffe 

· London – based in Whitehall London 
6. Veterans Outreach Support Portsmouth provides a 'one stop shop' for veterans who, for one reason or another, have not been able to connect with organisations that are set up to give them support. Organisations who attended included the Royal Naval Benevolent Trust;  Soldiers', Sailors', and Airmen’s' Families Association;  Royal British Legion;  Combat Stress;  Service Personnel and Veterans Agency (SPVA); SEAP (Veterans Advocacy);  Portsmouth City Council representatives from Drug and Alcohol Intervention; City Mental Health Department; City Council NHS; Portsmouth Hospitals PCT Health Trust and Citizens Advice Bureau.  VOS Portsmouth would like AA to provide a table at each event on the first Wednesday of every month.
7. Colchester Garrison 

Currently has a meeting in place held within the wire where people who are candidates for AA are given an introduction to AA before they attend meetings.

8. Fenland IG Convention.
Armed Services Display stand set up. 
9. Glasgow

AA attended Veterans’ Agency Seminar in Glasgow.

Other Contacts made in 2013:

· RAF Honington; RAF Wattisham; Colchester Garrison; Soldiers' Charity; Combat Stress; SSAFA; Blind Veterans UK; Veterans Aid; National Head of Military Health and Veterans, NHS; Redford Barracks and Dreghorn Barracks

· Officers' Association - AA information added to website.

· Veterans UK; Royal Air Force Benevolent Fund; Live At Ease; RAF Association; Royal British Legion; Help for Heroes; Mind.
Armed Forces Day 2014
The ‘HQ’ chosen city for the Armed Forces Day 2014 event is Stirling. A bid has been submitted to the Co-ordinator of Stirling Council regarding this event held on the 28th June next year, regarding a display stand. Initiatives are being planned to coincide with events that week.   
Armed Services Plans for 2014
· Maintain lasting links and raise awareness with organisations offering non-military support to service people e.g. - HIVES, Combat Stress, Royal British Legion, SSAFA, RAFA, and RNA.

· To continue carrying out our primary purpose of carrying the AA message to UK Armed Forces personnel past and present and their families who may have a problem with alcohol.

· Continue to raise the profile of Armed Services Liaison Officers within the Fellowship. We are at present a comparatively small band of dedicated members but with your help, we can perhaps pass on what was so freely given to you.

My grateful thanks to everyone again. God Bless you. 
Robert M.  
Electronic Communications

1 The New Site

The new site was launched just after Conference (April) last year and we have enjoyed a very stable operation since with just one outage in the whole year and that lasted for just 30 minutes. The site was also delivered with a Content Management System (CMS) which has been further developed to allow the Fellowship to add our own content.

2 ECSC

The next meeting is planned for March. Vacancies still exist for 2 new members but no new nominations have been received. The Web Master post is also still vacant. 
The Questions for Conference Forum have been removed this year due to demand not justifying the means and an explanation for the removal has been posted on the site.

The Electronics Communications Sub-committee (ECSC) met with the Regional Electronic Communications Liaison Officers (RECLOs) in August in York and we demonstrated the new Regional and Intergroup Micro-sites to our RECLOs, who then proceeded take the micro-sites to the Intergroups. We have around 50% of Regions who have created their own Regional Sites within the main site. We will continue to monitor and encourage RECLOs and Intergroup ECLOs to add their own pages to the site.

The figures of people asking for help via the ORS are still growing with the best ever figures for newcomers in December 2013 and figures to date in January looks like being another record month. 

3 Mobile Site

Further development saw the introduction of the new mobile site application in late November 2013 which anyone can use from www.alcoholics-anonymous.org.uk whereupon the site will automatically detect the smartphone device and show a mobile friendly site, with an easy to use meetings finder including the facility to use GPS to show meetings near your current position. With the emergence of the mobile site, visits to the site rose significantly so that we are averaging around 70,000 visits per month for the last 2 months as opposed to around 45,000 previously.

4 Service Disciplines

The new site has also had service disciplines and special projects added so that the members area is beginning to share all that useful information that is so important to the Fellowship’s Primary Purpose in carrying the message. With the ability to share our wealth of experience we are also better prepared to spread the voice of AA to the outside world of Media and Professionals alike.

5 What is next?

We carried out an annual review with our supplier in order to plan this year’s program of improvements and have identified the following areas to work on:
· Search Engine Optimization (SEO) – New page and measures are now being built

· Add a new User Interactive page to improve site usage

· Automate Front Page News items & introduce a fresh look and feel

· Add additional Site Administration & File Storage facilities

· Introduce a new Test Preview facility when using CMS

· Expansion of micro-sites to include Group meeting pages (if required)

Wullie I & Tom S  
EMPLOYMENT
I have been privileged to serve on the General Service Board as Trustee for Employment and due to rotation this will be my last report.

The first Employment Seminar took place in July 2013 at which many Regions and Intergroups were represented.

A presentation was given by David A which included: 

TO EMPLOYERS (chapter 10) page 136 Alcoholics Anonymous

Among many employers nowadays, we think of one member who has spent much of his life in the world of big business. He has hired and fired hundreds of men. He knows the alcoholic as the employer sees him. His present views ought to prove exceptionally useful to business men everywhere.

The presentation highlighted the importance of Employment Liaison service positions at all levels of service throughout the Fellowship.
The first ever Employment Sub Committee was approved and the first full meeting took place in September 2013, at this meeting the Terms of Reference were agreed and published in the Winter edition of the AA Service News.
The Sub Committee have two versions of revised letters to Employers.
Three key areas have been identified as potentially the best way forward to raise awareness, Large Businesses, Small Firms and Unions (T.U.C & S.T.U.C).
The first edition of the new Hello E.L.Os Newsletter will reach the Fellowship at Conference 2014. It is hoped that the Newsletter will stimulate interest in Employment Liaison Work at Intergroup and Region level.
Employment Liaison Officers work closely with Public Information to carry the message to Employers.

I would like to take this opportunity to thank all Employment Liaison Officers (past and present) for all their support and hard work in service over the years.

     It is not to be expected that an Alcoholic employee will receive a disproportionate amount

     Of time and attention, He should not be made favorite. The right kind of man, The kind that 

    Recovers, will not want this sort of thing. He will not impose. Far from it. He will work like the 

    Devil and thank you to his dying day. (Alcoholics Anonymous page 149 ).
Winnie C
EUROPEAN SERVICE MEETING 2013
The European Service Meeting took place on 18/19/20 October 2013. I attended as a first-term delegate, along with Penny A as the second-term delegate. The meeting took place at Frankfurt am Main, Germany. David A, who resides in Frankfurt, met me at the airport and showed me around the city before the event commenced.

The theme of the meeting was ‘Carry our Message through Service’. A total of 24 countries were represented by 39 delegates. The Chair, Kristin L, is a member of the Fellowship in Oslo. Also present were Phyllis H, General Manager of AA World Services, and Rick W of the International Desk at AA World Services.

The meeting began on the Friday evening with general introductions, opening addresses, and short summary presentations by the delegates on their respective service structures. What was so striking and poignant was the very wide variation in the numbers of meetings in the countries represented. I felt the enthusiasm and commitment of the countries that had the lowest number of groups, which were mainly those in Eastern Europe, some having less than 100 meetings a week and often separated by large distances. At least one of these Fellowships doesn’t have a physical General Service Office as yet, but relies upon communication technology to coordinate their service structure and activity. But they are making progress and their gratitude is palpable.

All of Saturday and the first part of Sunday morning were spent in the committees and workshops to which we were allocated, along with the associated plenary presentations. The three committees were entitled ‘Agenda/Policy/Admissions/Finance’, ‘Literature/Publishing and Media Communication’, and ‘Working with other countries’. The workshops had the following themes: ‘Working with young people’, ‘How to attract and retain young people within AA’, and ‘Utilising the service structure, a way to carry the message within AA’.

It was within the committee and workshop sharing, and also in the plenary sessions, that I learnt so much about the Fellowship and service structure in other countries. There was of course a great deal of commonality, but it was also interesting to see different ways of doing things, and different ways of using the structure, which have come about as structures have developed in response to local factors. One interesting point is that in German-speaking Switzerland, when giving talks to school children AA members always attend with a member of Al-Anon. They do this because it has been discovered that there is a higher chance of the children’s parents having a drinking problem than the children have at that time of their lives.

The lingua franca of the ESM is English, which obviously makes it easier for delegates from GB. This gave me much admiration for the other delegates whose first language in most cases was not English. But in any case we talk about the language of the heart in AA!

On the Saturday evening there was sharing with a service theme by two delegates. This set the scene very well for the open sharing that followed. Once again the language of the heart was felt along with the usual AA honesty and openness that is found at all AA meetings.

By the time that the closing session arrived there was a real sense of togetherness, of knowing each other, and of course plenty of contact details for subsequent networking. I was elected Chair of the ‘Working with other countries’ committee for ESM 2015, and I am delighted to say that Penny was elected Chair of ESM 2015.

The organisation of the event was faultless, and this was totally due to the efforts of the staff of our GSO who service the ESM: Roger B, Angela Varley, Sophie Perring and Jenny Pryke, who were assisted by Wieslaw L of Poland. I offer my profound thanks to all of them. By majority vote it was decided that the venue for the ESM be moved to York as from 2015. This will reduce considerably the cost to the secretariat.

Geoff H
HEALTH

It has been a varied and interesting year for Health Liaison, in terms of local activity in the Intergroups, AA presence at exhibitions and conferences, and nationally in cooperation with Public Health England.

The table below indicates the distribution of filled Health Liaison Officer posts in the Regions and Intergroups, the data being based upon the December 2013 update to the Directory of Intergroup and Regional Officers.
	Region
	RHLO in post
	IGHLOs in post
	No. of Intergroups
	% IG posts filled

	Eastern
	Yes
	8
	10
	80%

	London North
	Yes
	7
	11
	64%

	London South
	Yes
	4
	6
	67%

	Midlands
	Yes
	5
	10
	50%

	North East
	No
	4
	9
	44%

	North West
	Yes
	3
	11
	27%

	South East
	Yes
	2
	11
	18%

	South Midlands
	No
	6
	7
	86%

	South West
	Yes
	6
	9
	67%

	Wales and Borders
	No
	1
	8
	13%

	East of Scotland
	Yes
	2
	4
	50%

	Glasgow
	Yes
	5
	5
	100%

	Highland and Islands
	No
	1
	5
	20%

	Scotia
	Yes
	5
	9
	56%

	South West Scotland
	No
	4
	5
	80%

	Totals
	10
	63
	120
	53%


The above table indicates that the occupancy rate of Intergroup HLO posts is currently 53 percent, whereas it was reported at Conference 2012 that the occupancy rate was 60 percent, which represents a reduction of 7 percent over the last two years.

The Health Subcommittee continues to meet, with telephone conference calls in-between meetings at York. We currently have three members: Andre M, Jack B and Jonathan W, with Jonathan Chick, Non-Alcoholic Trustee and myself. Sandra A unfortunately had to resign for personal reasons and we are currently inviting applications for more members. 

Throughout the country, a wide range of liaison activity is taking place in the Intergroups and Regions: presentations to groups of psychiatrists, occupational health departments, in-patient facilities, AA screensavers in hospitals and medical practices, general practitioners, substance misuse services, detoxification facilities, and forensic mental health services. There are also good examples of working in cooperation with other agencies, where public meetings are being held leading to increased attendance at AA meetings by both newcomers and professional staff.

Last year we had stands at the following events: Nursing in Practice, Health & Wellbeing at Work, Unison Annual Health Conference, RCGP Managing Drug & Alcohol Problems in Primary Care, Health + Care, Career Pathways, RCGP Annual Primary Care, and Occupation Health Show. 

A new exciting venture is beginning, aimed at encouraging more people to attend meetings of Alcoholics Anonymous and other Fellowships. Public Health England (PHE), believing that people are more likely to achieve lasting sobriety if they attend meetings of the Twelve Step Fellowships and other mutual aid groups, have based their strategy upon the research evidence, some of which is included in the current Guidance of the National Institute of Health and Care Excellence (NICE).

The PHE Strategy, which is of course an internal PHE document, in a nutshell exhorts PHE Regional Centres to form relationships with commissioners, treatment providers and, in our specific case, the Liaison Officers of our Intergroups within the PHE Regions. It is within these relationships that treatment providers will be encouraged to enable their service users to access our meetings whilst they are in treatment, and to support them to enable continued involvement. Our part of the arrangement will be to make ourselves available to people who wish to try AA as part of their recovery, and also to be available to treatment staff to help facilitate this relationship. It is very much a two-way process.

This very ambitious project is currently being piloted within the London Boroughs, and three of our HLOs (Anne M-L, Gabriel S and Stephen M), and Andre from the Health Subcommittee, are working with PHE in participating in workshops for staff who work with people with substance misuse problems.

A number of areas in the rest of the country are currently in the process of being identified to act as pilot sites before going countrywide.

So what does all this mean for our Fellowship? Well, it means that potentially we will have more people coming to our meetings, something that I am sure that all of us would want. It also provides an opportunity for us to carry the message in different ways. It should also help to dispel some of the myths that are associated with AA in parts of the professional community and others. 

This is about the spirit of cooperation. It isn’t endorsement or affiliation, but rather it is about our being willing to carry the message by working with the professional community. The words of our co-founder, Bill W,  ‘Let’s be friendly with our friends’, are just as relevant now as they were when he uttered them all those years ago. What a wonderful opportunity we have!

Geoff H
HOUSE OF COMMONS EVENT

This year’s House of Commons Event will take place in Portcullis House, early in May, the purpose of the event is to identify the profile of AA with Parliamentarians of all political parties, to invite professionals to attend an AA public event, and to hear from their fellow professionals how Alcoholics Anonymous has been beneficial to them in their various fields of dealing with suffering Alcoholics.

Last year the Sponsoring MP was Alan Lamb, our Professional speakers Dr Gerada and Rory O’Connor.  There were 120 applications last year with 69 actually attending the event, we believe that travel disruption in London may have played a part in some people not making the venue. We placed feedback forms on every seat, 40 of which were filled in, the response from the Professionals when asked, How well did the presentation meet your purpose? The answer was overwhelmingly well, very well, excellent .Would you recommend AA to a fellow Professional? yes 36 no answer 4. Would you suggest AA to Alcoholic?, yes 34, no answer 6. Would you like to attend an open meeting? yes 23, no 15 no answer 2. Would you like to be added to email address for updates? yes 28, no 7 no answer 5. 

             
This year’s Host is MP Andy Burnham, Shadow Minister for Health, Professional Speakers are Jane Marshal, and Mark Gilman, Public Health England.

Tom B

LITERATURE
As I rotate off the Literature Committee, I would like to offer my sincere thanks to past and present members of the Literature Sub Committee for all their hard work, commitment and support over the last four years. It has been an absolute privilege and pleasure to work with you all.

The Literature Committee has the pleasure in presenting to the Fellowship two posters for consideration by Conference 2014.

Any member of the Fellowship who has comments, questions or suggestions about these pieces of literature should contact the Literature Committee before the 31st March 2014. This will give us time to make a considered and appropriate response to ensure the best possible outcome for the Fellowship. The Literature Committee can be contacted through GSO.

Again this year the Literature is being distributed electronically. Hard copies will be sent to those without email addresses, and to those delegates who request printed versions.

Literature to be presented at Conference 2014

 Posters
1.
If drink is costing you more than money
2.
Trapped? There is a way out
Literature going to Committee
Requested by Electronic Communications Sub Committee, the following amendments to The AA Service Handbook and The AA Structure Handbook.

1. To approve the revised wording of Chapter Three (AA and Electronic Communications) of The AA Service Handbook for Great Britain.

2. To approve the revised wording on Page 114, AA (GB) Website) of The AA Structure Handbook for Great Britain.

 If approved, revised wording would go into the next reprint of these publications.

Willie Mac
NORTHERN NATIONAL CONVENTION
The 39th Northern National Conference duly took place on 22/23/24 March 2013 at the Norbreck Castle Hotel, Blackpool. A total of 761 people attended (771 in 2012 and 770 in 2011). However, the weather was particularly inclement, there having been heavy snowfalls, which may have accounted for the slight reduction in attendance. The post-convention financial analysis showed a surplus of £448.

As in the previous year, we had a Non-Alcoholic Trustee as a speaker at the Friday evening meeting: this year Jonathan Chick gave a talk entitled ‘A psychiatrist’s view of AA’. This was very much appreciated by the audience. We do hope to continue this practice in future years, subject to the availability of our Non-Alcoholic Trustees.

The usual full programme of meetings and workshops were provided, along with an entertainments programme for the Friday and Saturday evenings.

The Sunday morning Final Gathering was chaired by Willie Mac, Trustee for Literature, who reports that it was a most emotional event. Joe H, Trustee for Public Information, was also in attendance.

Preparations for the 40th Northern National Convention, which will take place on 21/22/23 March 2014, are in an advanced stage of planning. Because it will be the 40th, we are trying to make it an extra-special event. Some AA members who were present at the first Northern National have committed themselves to attending this one and sharing their memories of that first one. The Friday evening meeting will be a public meeting to which various people in the local community have been invited.

Both anecdotally, and as indicated by the attendance survey (compiled and analysed by Michaela L), taken at the last convention, the venue is much criticised, even though the attendance is consistent at around 770! The committee does accept that there are better venues, but none whose prices remotely approach those of Norbreck, nor of the ability to accommodate the number of cars that arrive for the weekend. However, the survey will be repeated next year and the issue will be kept under review.

Finally, I wish to give my thanks to the hard-working committee members. I think that it is truly amazing that a small number of people put on an event for some 700-800 people, with the minimum of practical hitches.

Geoff H

PRISONS
This is my last report to you as Trustee in this discipline of service, and what a year it has been. I have been fortunate to have a shadow (Wullie) whose support has been much appreciated.

We started off the year with the annual meeting of Regional Officers in June. Once again, like the previous year 13 of the 15 Regions were represented.  Much sharing of experience took place, questions were asked, and in the main got answered. As this was my last meeting with this bunch of very enthusiastic people, I thanked them for their continued hard work and commitment.

I once again chaired the annual meeting of Scottish Liaison Officers & Sponsors at Sterling University. Again a very good turnout, and the successes and challenges were discussed. The following day I received a phone call to say a document, that has been a year in writing and titled “Protocol for Prison Sponsors” had been accepted by the Scottish Prison System (SPS) which will allow us to take guests into all prisons in Scotland, and all that disclosure documentation will be paid by the prisons.

The Prison Sub-committee has gone under some change, as we said goodbye to the last 2 of the founding members (Willie D & Wyn B) who have been replaced by Derek T & Isobel G. Having Isobel on board has already born fruit, there was a situation at one of the prisons that was causing some concern, this was taken up with Tom Fox of the SPS, and was resolved in a very short time. One of the standing items on our agenda is the prison map, which shows us where we stand in prisons across the country. The latest figures we have are of the 149 (145 last year) prisons we have meetings in 109 (same as last year) no meetings in 36 (28 last year) and we do not know about 4 (8 last year).

The latest figures I have for Liaison Officers is: 14 Region (13 last year) and 72 Intergroup (68 last year).  It is at Intergroup level where interest needs some focus and attention.

There has been a slight change in the number of people signed up to the Prison Postal Service. From figures supplied to me last we have in England & Wales 134. This is quite a drop from last year as I reported a figure of 185, but new members are coming on board fairly regularly. The situation in Scotland (which I did not report last year) is there are 30 people signed up.

I reported last year that the National Offender Services (NOMS), a department within the Ministry of Justice (MOJ), had formed a new work group. There were 4 meetings last year, of which I managed to attend 3. These meetings have been quite informative and useful for me as I am able to give information to Liaison Officers as and when they ask for it. It is hoped that these meetings will continue, but I am still waiting to hear from them for the next one.

My thanks goes to all those involved in this area of service, Liaison Officers, Sponsors and those signed up the Postal Service, without their hard work and commitment we would not be able to do what we do.

I would like to take this opportunity of thanking everybody who has supported me over these last 4 years, the Liaison Officers, the members of the Sub-committee (past and present) and especially my fellow Trustees, who have been a tremendous source of comfort for me, and have made my time not only enjoyable but a whole heap of fun.

Thank you all.

Del H & Wullie I
PROBATION\CRIMINAL JUSTICE SERVICES

I was privileged to be nominated by Midlands Region for a GSB vacancy and subsequently appointed as the Probation/CJS Trustee immediately on close of Conference 2013. I must acknowledge my thanks for the work and assistance of my predecessor Geoff H.

Probation is sometimes treated in isolation and not part of the general judicial systems. So liaison with Courts, Magistrates and Sheriff, Police and also prison resettlement staff is missed. Please remember to liaise with our colleagues in Prison and P.I. disciplines so that boundaries both geographical or service do not get in the way of carrying our message.

The important thing to note for us is that whatever changes to titles and/or services our message is not altered in anyway and that doors will still need to be knocked on and phone calls to be made.

We obviously cannot ignore the “reorganisation” of the Probation service and passing reference will be made below but as they are timetabled to occur after the date of this report, info will be given in due course.

During the continuing series of meetings with National Offender Management Service commissioning staff at their HQ along with trustees with responsibility for Prisons - Del H and Wullie I. We have been kept fully aware of the processes and an insight into the contract areas etc. The opportunity to fully explain our Traditions re affiliation etc. has been taken. 

We were also given a view on the “Through the Prison Gate” trial with released prisoners from Lancaster/Preston area prisons being helped with choices on social issues along with contact with ourselves and other 12 Step fellowships. This is a trial but it is intended to implement this nationally along with the other changes in the Probation service.  The contact was useful in a central memo to all England and Wales Probation Trusts to review their procedures for contact with the Fellowship.

 At the Regional PLO meeting in June attendance of seven Regional (including alternates) along with members of the GSB Sub Committee

What came out of this and also Regional/Intergroup reports is that the CHIT system is alive and well throughout the country, from Plymouth Intergroup up to W Lanarkshire and points in between.

Slight changes include preparing CHITs that cannot be forged - North London Region putting group details inside sealed envelopes so that the Probation Service aren't scrambling around for lists. Plymouth Intergroup / E Cheshire Intergroup has an induction/training “scheme” for members coming into Probation Liaison. In many other Intergroups there has been a move to include magistrates and Police within the umbrella of probation. As this is a widespread action perhaps we could again look at a move to embrace these organisations within a Criminal Justice Liaison. We would need the Fellowship’s advice perhaps nearer to Conference question “season”

Work on a handbook for members in this discipline both new in post and others is well in hand and will include a Scotland section.

Work on amendments to Guideline 13 are close to being submitted to Conference via the Literature Committee.

A Regional Liaison Officers is planned for 20 June evening and a seminar on 21 June, both in York.

 Chris S, the Sub Committee secretary, rotated out of post (many, many thanks for the past service) and, unfortunately, due to illness his successor has not yet been able to fully take up his post.

Nigel C from North West Region was elected as a committee member which means that the Sub Committee is Nigel and myself.  It’s easy to organise conference calls!

In Scotland a lot of work is in tandem with Public Information and with carrying the message via rehab centres. In Glasgow co-operation with the 218 Project (referrals from judicial system to rehab etc.) is ongoing. The CHIT system is still in place in a few areas. Posters and literature are being maintained at some Sheriff courts.

There are many post vacancies in this discipline both Intergroup and Region so members are overlooking the chance for marvellous experiences – come and join us.

Clive D

PUBLIC INFORMATION

This year the General Service Board’s Public Information (PI) strategies have been very active in many different spheres. 

The Parliamentary events continued in Westminster, Edinburgh and Cardiff. All were well attended by professionals who work with those affected by alcohol problems. Speakers were very positive in relation to Alcoholics Anonymous (AA) and they included politicians, who hosted the events, AA’s Non-Alcoholic Trustees, professionals and of course AA members. Feedback from all the events was very positive and the various organising committees are well advanced in their preparations for the similar events in 2014.

In the immediate months following the 2013 G.S. Conference, the PI Sub-Committee planned for work relating to Alcoholics Anonymous Awareness Month. The first was a PI Seminar held at the Park Inn, York. Sixty two Intergroup and Regional PI Officers attended. Their experience was shared in writing reflecting the many successful PI events up and down the country. This was all circulated in a CD along with all the presentations. The latter were delivered either by Trustees or members of the PI Sub-Committee on topics ranging from the addiction related mutual aid developments being delivered through Public Health England, to dealing with the media. Feedback was very positive with an agreement from the organisers that a Press Pack would be circulated containing testimonials and a ‘Letter to the Editor’ from Non-Alcoholic Trustees which PI groups might find useful in their work with the media. 

The previous evening, the Regional PI Officers’ meeting was held with ten Regions represented in sharing their very valuable experience. A very useful presentation was provided by one Intergroup on the effectiveness of using a Google Database and attendant documents in the management of work carried out by a PI group.

As can be seen from above, our Non-Alcoholic Trustees have played a major role in the GSB’s PI work. They were the public face of the Fellowship when invited on a Sikh TV channel taking part in a panel on the subject of alcohol abuse within the Sikh community; when invited to complete a Q & A column about AA in the Sunday Post paper in Scotland; when invited to take part in various media sessions on AA in the Channel Islands, all within a weekend. As a group they produced a ‘Letter to the Editor’ which they all signed, but when submitted to the letters page of national papers on two occasions, was not chosen for publication. However it did make print when used as part of an advertorial when printed in the ‘Guardian’ and circulated on 4/1/14 in London; SE; E Anglia, and Welsh Borders. As well as the NAT’s letter, the advertorial contained our logo, winter park bench poster, our contact details, and two ‘shares’ from AA members both under assumed names.  From feedback received, this method of putting across the AA message in terms of quality and quantity was highly effective with approximate readership of one million. 

Alcoholic members of the PI Sub-Committee also carried out anonymised interviews both on radio and television for Alcoholics Anonymous Awareness Month.

Conferences attended by Trustees and PI Officers (the latter set up our exhibition) included: - one organised for abstinence based recovery organisations. Speakers included those from political life and funded projects. All were very positive and in some cases inspiring as they emphasised the importance of making links with the ‘self-help’ sector. 

Attendees included self-help organisations, treatment centres; recovery projects from both government and private funding. From the morning presentations a common theme was evident, that of ‘Fellowship’, for us emphasising the importance of interaction, in particular with new members before and after the AA meeting. There were also academic presentations providing interesting statistics on alcohol abuse and recovery, citing the link between abstinence and sustained recovery. 

This was the first such Conference and, from its tone, will not be the last. There is a definite feel, that for whatever reason, all involved were determined that abstinence based recovery as a strategic approach - as opposed to ‘controlled drinking’ - should become the established approach. All types of organisations involved could play their part in bringing this about. 

With much valued help from the ECLO Trustees new PI pages have been structured and placed in the ‘Service Disciplines’ section of our web site in the ‘Members’ area. Work is in progress to link various PI references on each page to the Document Library.

Two members of the GSB attended a Recovery Research Seminar with presentations from Mark Gilman (the Strategic Lead for Addiction in Public Health England) and Prof Keith Humphreys whose research underpins the PHE approach. Two other alcoholism based research projects have had AA input by members of the PISC. 

PI Service News continues to have uninterrupted circulation, delivering the sharing of PI experience from Intergroups and Regions around the country. This work is also emphasised in PI reports in Intergroup minutes that PI receives from around the country. In addition, AA Service News provides a valuable platform to inform the Fellowship about past or forthcoming PI events. Also the PI Sub-Committee is still committed to publishing a ‘Letter to Professionals’.

I would like to take this opportunity to thank our Non-Alcoholic Trustees and the PI Sub-Committee for their hard work and enthusiasm for carrying the AA message to the GB public.

Joe H
ROUNDABOUT
OUR MEETING IN PRINT   

In the absence of an Editor since March 2013 the Sub Committee and the administrator of the Northern Service Office continue to produce the magazine and get it to the printer on time.

Region and Intergroup Liaison Officers continue to encourage groups and individual members to send in articles and subscribe to the magazine.

ARTICLES - There have been peaks and troughs throughout the year and at present we do not have many articles in the bank, however every time we appeal to the Fellowship there has always been just enough to fill the magazine each month.

SUBSCRIPTIONS - There has been an increase in circulation and sales figures, however it is an ongoing task encouraging groups and individuals to subscribe to the magazine.

The magazine helps other services in Prisons, Courts, Hospitals and Health Centres (diary pages removed).

POP UP BANNERS - There are two pop up banners which are used for conventions and other service meetings, these are stored in the Northern Service Office and have proved to be very popular over the last twelve months.

The web page (www.aa.roundabout.org.uk) now has two audio shares usually one male and one female (where possible) for each production.

Due to rotation this will be my last report and I would like to take this opportunity to thank all Intergroup/Region Liaison Officers, Roundabout Sub Committee, regular contributors and staff at the Northern Service Office for their continued support and dedication.  

Winnie C
SCOTTISH NATIONAL CONVENTION

The 2013 Scottish Convention was attended well, as last year’s, and was financially self-supporting, contributing the 7th Tradition pot money to GSO. 
Registrations were on par with last year. 
The sale of AA literature was good.
The Convention Committee worked very hard to ensure that the Convention ran smoothly and thanks goes to the members who chaired and shared doing a great job of carrying the AA message. 
Planning for the 58th Annual Scottish Convention 2014 is already at an advanced stage, dates are May 9th, 10th and 11th again in the Corran Halls in Oban. 
I am sure everyone planning to attend will have a wonderful time here in a beautiful part of Scotland.
I would like to thank last year's committee for their hard work and also this year's committee for their dedication to make this year's Convention another success.
Wullie I  
SCOTTISH PARLIAMENT EVENT

Alcoholics Anonymous Awareness event took place on 2nd October 2013 in Committee Room 3 at Holyrood.  David Stewart, Labour MSP for Highlands and Islands hosted this year’s event and Joe H, Trustee responsible for PI, chaired the evening proceedings as well as giving a presentation.

Speakers were Martin Weegman (NAT GSB) and Geoff H (GSB Health) who also gave presentations and Christine H from Scotia Region shared her experience, strength and hope. 

There were approximately 35 attendees from various organisations, including amongst others, representatives from Scottish Families Affected by Drugs & Alcohol, Police Scotland Occupational Health Department, several JP from Scottish Court Service, Alcohol & Drugs Partnership – Borders, East Dumbarton Social Work Department and NHS Greater Glasgow and Clyde.

All speakers were well received which led to a successful Q and A session. My thanks to the staff at NSO and GSO for all their work in helping make this event such a success.   

Robert M
SHARE

It was with great sadness when the Board learned that Tom T, our Trustee for SHARE magazine, had stepped down early last year due to ill health. We all greatly miss his contribution and mourn his recent passing.
Despite the loss of his steady hand the editorial team has continued to function with effectiveness and expediency. SHARE carries on providing an opportunity for members to exchange their experience, strength and hope with each other outside the rooms, as our “Meeting between Meetings.”
We have an excellent rapport with our printers.  Production targets are being met and apart from the January issue (when GSO is closed at the end of December) the magazine is going out on time. We are grateful to Chris at GSO for all her good work behind the scenes collating and arranging the mailings out.
Submitted articles for inclusion are still thin on the ground and the Editor continues to ‘flag up’ this vital need and all articles are very welcome.  Experience on the Steps and Traditions are particularly needed.   SHARE would like to further develop articles on the Concepts, but contributors are needed.

Sales have dropped around 9% over the past four years but have held fairly steady over the last two years.


We are proud of the standard of photographs in our publications and hope that members will continue to submit these for both SHARE and the Calendar.  The criteria are printed each month in the magazine. 
For 2012/13, Calendar and Fellowship Diary sales are very slightly down. For 2015 the Calendar will be reformatted from portrait to landscape. We believe this will be more user-friendly as well as featuring larger pictures.
Recently, members have been able to purchase subscriptions by bank transfer.  As the word spreads across Continental Europe, we are quietly hopeful that subscriptions will grow.  
Conference delegates are invited to inform their respective Regions and Intergroups that the SHARE Display Stands are available – free of charge – for delivery and return from GSO, for use at local Conventions.
A Hints and Tips leaflet is in preparation which aims to provide information for SHARE LOs to facilitate orders and sales. We hope that this will become available soon.
We aim to appoint a new Assistant Editor soon to shadow and then take over as Editor from Amanda who rotates out in November. At the time of writing we are also advertising for two Editorial Readers to fill rotated roles in 2014.

My own Board role in caretaking for SHARE since our loss of Tom T will end when one of our new Trustees, with years of experience on the SHARE subcommittee, takes up the reins after Conference. I am grateful to the whole team for all their hard work and help.

Phil W
SOUTHERN NATIONAL CONVENTION
There were a couple of changes at last year’s convention, the first was the weather, brollies and hoodies could be seen all over the place, not all week-end, but some of it. The second were the number of people; I think it is most recorded at this venue since we first turned up 4 years ago.

I have been very fortunate to have been shadowed by Tom B in this area of service, and handed over to him at the wash up meeting in October, and I wish him well.

With more people attending (700 plus) it was also our most successful financially too, more collected on registration, literature, Share, Tradition 7, and we sold all the raffle tickets (again, but no I Pad this time).
There will be 2 main changes to this year’s convention. The first of these is there will be NO pre-registration. The reasons for this are many, but basically it is a lot of hard work for the registrar for so little return. Of the 700+ that registered for the convention, only about 140 pre-registered (and not all of those managed to make it) – historically pre-registration was needed to generate funds so that the committee could cover up front funds to cover any pre convention costs, this is not the case now. With more funds being generated by larger attendances an adequate prudent reserve is kept by the treasurer that covers those.

The other major change is that a member of the committee will not meet you at the gate, as last year this role felt more like being a parking attendant. A member of the camp staff will cover this role. You will now be met at the registration area by a ‘greeter’ who will guide you to where you need go.

This year’s convention will once again be held in Hayling Island 5th to 7th September with the Three Legacies ‘Recovery, Unity, Service’ being the theme. Hope to see some of you there.

Continued thanks goes to all committee personnel who work so tirelessly all year, then increase their commitment 100% over the weekend itself.

Del H & Tom B
SUB SAHARAN AFRICA SERVICE MEETING

How it all started
In 1998 when the South African Board of Alcoholics Anonymous had their annual general meeting two representatives from GSO New York and one from GSO Great Britain attended. Their purpose was to talk to the SA Board about opening up Africa so that a Service Meetings structure could be created in like those in USA/Canada, South America, Europe, Australia/New Zealand and Far East areas.

In the era of Apartheid no other African nations had been willing to engage with South Africa. With the free elections held in 1998 the time seemed right to start making approaches to other African countries in order to find out whether and where AA might exist.

It was decided to begin just with the Sub Saharan countries in which English was likely to be spoken (formerly British colonies). And so began the task of finding telephone numbers and addresses for likely institutions and the major churches in the relevant countries.

Slowly but surely it became possible to put together a list of which countries had AA, which had heard of us but didn’t have contacts and which had never heard of us but wanted AA. In some places there were expatriates – usually from the USA – who were running English speaking groups for other expats. The aim, however, was to put together groups of local people, speaking the indigenous languages as well as English who would be around all the time and help each other to build what could eventually become a coherent service structure.

Eventually in 2003 the first SSASM Meeting was held in Johannesburg. The delegates were mostly poor and came from areas where there was no AA money to help them. One man walked 21 kms to the airport to get his plane to Johannesburg. Another had borrowed a fine white suit to wear to the meeting as he had no decent clothes of his own.

The meeting was funded in its entirety by AA New York/Canada and AA Great Britain. In one session of the meeting self-support was discussed and the delegates were encouraged to teach the concept of self-support throughout their areas. Reports were later received of groups using church halls and paying their rent by painting these halls twice a year and keeping the church gardens neat and flourishing.

The plan was to try to get at least one dedicated AA telephone number in each country and so that people in need of help could make contact. A great deal of literature was donated by the two sponsoring countries for the delegates to take back with them.

During the mid noughties Monica P. was sponsored into taking over the administration and much of the work she did was, by necessity, a continuation of that started by Jean G. always trying to penetrate new areas there had been a suggestion that an embryonic AA community existed.

Sub Saharan Africa Service Meeting: June 2013

Since previous meetings the reach of SSASM had extended and by this meeting twelve countries, each with two delegates, were represented and observers representing two others. Angus McG had taken over as Service Meeting Administrator/Convenor. Unfortunately Zimbabwe was unable to send delegates on this occasion – having attended previously.

Mary Clare from the International Desk from USA/Canada, Roger and I were there representing the GSOs/Boards of the sponsoring countries, to observe and give encouragement.

We started to gather slowly at first from Thursday 6th June, 2013 as delegates began arriving constantly over the next two days. By 6pm on Friday everyone was accounted for and the Meeting started at 8pm and the session closed towards midnight. The evening was spent with introductions of first term delegates, hellos to those returning for the second time and acceptance of the minutes of the last Meeting. This was followed by the highlight of the evening - four very erudite addresses from this year’s chairperson Deena Moodliar, introducing the theme “Rotation: The heartbeat of AA” and followed by the three representatives of the sponsoring countries
· Keynote address: Roger
· Literature; translation and licences: MaryClare Lynch. Presented by International Desk U.S.A - Canada, 
· Snapshots from the AA.GB General Service Conference: Yours truly
Saturday began bright and early with many attending an AA ‘early bird meeting’ at 6am. Agenda sessions got underway at 8am after a hearty breakfast. The morning was taken up by with reports from each country as to progress made and set-backs since the last meeting followed by a workshop on the meeting theme. It was evident from many of the reports that AA is very much in its infancy in several of the Sub Saharan nations with few meetings and members. I could not help reflecting on how fortunate we are to have a mature Fellowship structure at home and also how committed our African friends were to sustain their recovery by going to any lengths against the odds.
Mandy from GSO RSA and Corrie the National AA Literature chair set up an impressive literature display during the lunch break and delegates had the opportunity of sampling and buying AA literature and arranging future purchases. Obtaining literature for most African countries is a tedious and costly process, where funds are often minimal or even non-existent.
The afternoon was spent in workshops and reports-back on topics submitted by the delegates themselves moving into discussion and question and answer sessions. Here lessons and experience was shared in extending the hand of AA where it has not yet reached. At 6pm the day’s agenda was concluded and tired delegates and sponsors were allowed to relax at a braai (barbecue). Much enthusiasm was evident with many new concepts and ideas for inter-nation cooperation and projects being discussed and starting to be planned.
Sunday once again began with the ‘early bird meeting’ and sessions commenced at 8am. Although there was an awareness and sadness that the meeting was coming to a close, there was a stronger feeling of excitement and hope throughout the assembly. The business of electing the next chairperson and other necessary items were dealt with speedily and the balance of the morning given over to observations and comments from delegates. The whole spirit of this session was that AA in Sub Saharan Africa had come of age around the premise of extending the reach of the mature Service Structure in South Africa with its GSO and General Service Board (AA has been in existence here since the 1960s) to encompass all the other emerging AA African nations represented. There was a unanimous hope and determination that the project could and would be implemented.

For Roger, Mary Clare and me it was a real privilege and very moving to witness a milestone moment in the history of AA in Sub Saharan Africa.

Fellowship Hospitality in South Africa

Roger and I were shown extraordinary hospitality by our AA hosts in Johannesburg which made the whole experience all the more memorable. We arrived at the Conference Centre on Thursday morning and at midday were invited to join Frank (a member of the GSB) and his wife Sue (Al Anon) for lunch. They made us feel very welcome and were keen that we should see something of the local Fellowship as well as local sights during the spare time at our disposal. 

That evening another Board, Rajan, member called for us and drove us to a local Steps meeting which was formatted in two workshop style groups each discussing a Step. The members were very friendly and made us feel at home.

The following day our new found hosts chauffeured us to Pretoria with two other delegates where we enjoyed some local sights including the impressive Freedom Park built as a memorial and celebration of the history of South Africa.

Sunday afternoon was clear after the close of the Service Meeting and before our return flights to the UK that evening so we were invited with other delegates and local Board members to the home of Frank and Sue for a Braai (South African Barbecue) and more inspirational Fellowship!  

Phil W
TELEPHONES
1. The National number

The total number of answered calls to our national number in the calendar year 2013 was 59,547 down from 66,890 in 2012. Of these calls, 22,061 came from mobile phones compared to 22,450 in 2012.

The total call minutes in 2013 were 288,167 down from 338,550 in 2012. At this rate of decline we would expect to come close to our commitment level of 200,000 minutes per year by the end of 2014. However, BT have suspended the commitment requirement and we no longer need to be concerned about this.

The cost of our entry on the Health & Helplines page in the front of all editions of The Phone Book was increased yet again on1st January 2014 from 509.29 to 611.14 per month (plus VAT). The Regions are considering if it is worthwhile continuing with this placement given that the number is available on all the 118 directories and on the website at no cost to us.

2. BT Business Plan

We have signed a new business plan with BT which works a little differently from previous plans.

a. Basic business line rental charges are reduced from £18.00 to £13.00 per month 

b. Call charges for calls to landlines are charged at 1.6 pence per minute with calls rounded to the nearest whole second. The set-up fee is 2p and calls are capped at 5p. This means that short calls below the cap will go up slightly. (A 1 minute call will cost 2+1.6 = 3.6p instead of 2+1.4 = 3.4p). The cap will come in at 2min 9 secs and applies to calls up to 1 hour. Above one hour the per minute rate applies to the excess time. (A call lasting 1hour 10mins will cost 5p+ 10 * 1.6= 21p).

c. Calls to mobiles will cost 5.9ppm with calls rounded to the nearest second (previously 6.0ppm) . There is a 5.9p set up fee and calls are capped at 20p.  The cap will come in at 2min 23secs. Thus calls to mobiles below the cap will be cheaper than previously. Calls to a few mobile networks may not be capped.

The plan applies to GSO, NSO, SSO and all Fellowship telephone services. It is forecast to save the Fellowship over £3,000 per year on our previous expenditure.

3. Ofcom changes
Ofcom have issued their final report on changes to be implemented on 26 June 2015.
http:// http://stakeholders.ofcom.org.uk/consultations/simplifying-non-geo-no/final-statement
The diagram below summarises the changes
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They plan to launch a new web site in March for users of non-geographic numbers which is intended to be a reliable source of information on the details of the new arrangements. At this stage we have to wait for the phone companies to publish their rates for the Access Charge to 084 numbers and for BT to provide details of their contract terms for 0845 and 0800 numbers. The 03 number range is not affected by the Ofcom changes.
The Ofcom timetable shows the phases in the implementation plan and is subject to change. Aspects that do not directly apply to us can affect the timetable if they are delayed

	Ofcom Timetable

	Date
	Description
	Comment

	26 January 2014
	TCP notification of origination charges for free-to-caller
	The wholesale price that will be paid to the caller’s telecom (OCP) by the TCP (BT in our case). This can be challenged, in which case, an adjudication process takes place and this could cause a delay.

	Early 2014
	Ofcom content and resources available for communications
	A working group of telecom marketing people will  meet monthly to work out how best to communicate the changes to consumers

	March 2014
	NGCS website goes live
	

	11th-13th April 2014
	Conference 2014
	

	June 2014 
	TCPs/SPs able to select SCs for existing services which reflect current levels of outpayments
	Customers already receiving revenue share (0844, 087, 09, 0118) can move across smoothly

	31st August 2014
	Questions for Conference 2015
	

	December 2014
	OCP confirmation that billing systems will be ready for implementation
	If problems remain then the implementation date will have to be postponed

	Late 2014
	Transition of non-geographic numbers to new number management system complete
	The Number Management System is to do with allocating number blocks to telecoms

	Six months before the implementation date
	Launch of an Ofcom advertising  campaign
	If the implementation has to be delayed then the campaign will also be postponed.

	April 2015
	Conference 2015
	

	26 June 2015
	Unbundled tariff and free-to-caller regime takes effect
	

	Glossary:

Free-to caller: A number that is reached at no charge to the caller and, if the call is made from a Payphone, without having to use coins or cards

NGCS: A service that is provided through a non-geographic number

OCP: Originating Communications Provider – the Communications Provider on whose network a call originates

Price points: the set of prices that can be billed for the Service Charge (1 to 7ppm in 1p increments for the 084 range)

SC: Service Charge – the charge levied by the Terminating Communications Provider for a non-geographic call under the unbundled tariff

SP: Service Provider – a provider of voice or data services to third parties using non-geographic numbers

TCP: Terminating Communications Provider – the Communications Provider on whose network a call terminates




The Telephone Sub-Committee will monitor throughout the implementation period and pass on information to the regions when it becomes available.

Brian L
Welsh Assembly Presentation
The theme of this years’ event was ‘Recovery for Life’.  This was the fifth such presentation and the evening was, again, successful. There was an improvement in attendance on last year which was encouraging.

The Committee arrived an hour before the time we were due to begin in order to arrange the Literature, familiarise ourselves with the layout in the main atrium area of the Senedd building and prepare to welcome our guests.  The literature was displayed attractively and caught much attention,   possibly because it was placed strategically close to the buffet, which was well organised and appreciated by everyone.

John H. our Regional P.I. Officer welcomed everyone and introduced the evenings running order.  The Minister, Mark Drakeford opened the event. 

As the Trustee for Wales and Borders Region, I gave an overview of Alcoholics Anonymous.  This was followed by our invited speakers. 

Ashraf Kahn, non alcoholic Trustee, spoke from a clinician’s perspective; a member, Jean McQ., shared her experience, strength and hope and Mark Gilman, Strategic recovery and lead for substance misuse in Public Health England, gave a presentation from a personal perspective of AA.

The evening was informative, entertaining and, most importantly, gave a balanced, yet glowing endorsement of the Fellowship. The presentations complimented each other.  

Finally there was an open forum – time for questions and answers from our guests.  Mike Hedges, Assembly Member and our host then closed the meeting.
Judy F
Welsh National Convention
The Welsh National Convention was once again held in June, 2013 at the Metrople Hotel, Llandrindod Wells, which is set in the beautiful ‘heart of Wales’. The theme was ‘A Vision for You’.

Although the numbers of people who attended was lower than last year for day visitors, more members had stayed for the weekend

There were some memorable speakers and the atmosphere was welcoming, and considered to be both lively and friendly.  The ‘feedback’ from those who attended reflected this.

A power point presentation about the Telephone Service was given by myself during Saturday afternoon. I was supported by the Wales and Borders Regional Telephone Liaison Officer and two of our Responders, who shared their experiences within the Telephone Service in particular, in Wales. I was also able to provide a brief overview of the London Telephone Service.  This was brief as the London service is office based.  The presentation, however, provoked some interesting comments and questions.

Much effort was made to provide interesting raffle prizes and this effort proved very worthwhile.

Overall, it was felt that the weekend was successful.

We have some volunteers who are already taking an active part in helping to organise this event in 2014 and they will replace older committee members as they rotate from their positions.  

Preparations for the Convention this year are underway. The format will be much the same as those held in previous years and, of course, will include a Welsh speaker platform; simultaneous translation will take place. 

The Theme for 2014 is ‘One Primary Purpose…’.  Speakers have already been approached and entertainment arranged.  Flyers have been distributed with the AA Service News and the Committee undertook to post flyers to every Intergroup and Region within Great Britain.  Some flyers have already been taken to Ireland too.
Judy F
YOUNG PEOPLE’S PROJECT
The idea of re-launching the YPP was mooted at the February GSB meeting last year. The original project ran for three years from 2003 and the outcome was the pamphlet Younger People in AA.

The aim this time is to take inventory of the Fellowship’s service structure and resources, including literature, posters and website and make recommendations which we hope will make AA more attractive and relevant to potential young members in Britain (and English speaking Europe) today.

Proposals will focus on:

· Attracting young people with alcohol problems into recovery in AA.
· Engaging young people in the unity of the Fellowship.

· Sponsoring young people into service via the servicestructure.     

Committee 2 at Conference 2013 made a series of recommendations in response to questions about young people in AA. These represent the conscience of the Fellowship and set the agenda for the Project initially. The Committee’s recommendations are summarised below. 

· Young people should be warmly welcomed into AA.
· Young People are encouraged through sponsorship to be active members of the Fellowship

· The Service Structure may seek to encourage and co-operate with Young People’s Conventions

· The Electronic Communications Sub Committee (ECSC) looks at appropriate apps and social media as a possible means of attracting young people to AA

· Young people are encouraged, wherever possible, to carry the message at PI events in education, young offenders institutions etc.

· A young person (YP) status is highlighted on the 12th Step list

· The “Too Young” poster be updated with input from younger members.

· Intergroups and Regions may, where appropriate, appoint a Young Persons Liaison Officer.

In the Summer edition of AA Service News and on our website we put out an invitation, Calling all younger members…, for volunteers to join the YPP Team to move it forward and develop the agenda. A circular was also sent out to the Regions as we would ideally like to have a network of young members from all over Great Britain.

Everyone who expressed an interest in the YP Project was invited to the Southern Service Office at the end of September for an introductory session which aimed to share experience and identify actions to move the project forward. It was good to have two other GSB members there to show our commitment and help balance out the generation gap.

The meeting room was full with an enthusiastic crew from London, Bristol, Portsmouth, Southampton and one from Stockholm in Continental Europe Region. 

The meeting agenda picked up from the Conference recommendations and identified a number of aims with individual members or groups concentrating on particular items to develop. We are keen to be more than a talking shop with our focus on specific outputs to match our terms of reference. These include a Poster, animation of A Message for Young People, A discussion document for the role of a YPLO and monitoring Young People’s Conventions which can inspire younger members into recovery and service.
Further online meetings were held in November and January and we can report steady progress (if not perfection). Any young members interested in finding out more and joining the YP network can contact Sophie at GSO SophiePerring@gsogb.org.uk
Phil W
NORTHERN SERVICE OFFICE
The Northern Service Office as a satellite office of GSO has continued this year in providing services for the Fellowship at Group, Intergroup and Regional level in making the best 12th Step work possible.
Our statistics show NSO handled 1813 calls over the last twelve month period and processed 1243 pieces of mail which included 250 group updates to the local database. Staff responded to enquiries from professionals in social work, health, education, media, criminal justice, police and alcohol services in the community, referring all relevant requests to the appropriate Group, Intergroup and Region Officers for follow up. Staff provided services to the Fellowship including updating Group, Intergroup and Regional records, monthly service updates for the relevant Board members and providing the most current meeting and event information to our members.  

NSO assisted in the administration of the annual presentation at the Scottish Parliament. The event was well attended and received excellent feedback. Following the event there was requests received at NSO from the charity Shelter and regional Alcohol and Drug Partnerships asking to be signposted to the appropriate Intergroup and Region Officers in their local areas. This event has once again proved a useful way of getting the message across not only to members of Parliament but also to other professionals.  
NSO continues with the administration and development of the Scottish Prison Postal Service (SPPS). This year has seen a slight increase in the number of inmate requests and letters processed. There has also been an increase in the number of volunteers from the Fellowship which has allowed every request received to have been met.
 NSO provided administrative support for the annual Scottish Prison Liaison Officers Meeting and Workshop and the annual Roundabout Liaison Officers Workshop.
In absence of a Roundabout Editor, NSO with the support of the Roundabout Sub Committee has been responsible for the editing of the magazine.  
NSO was again asked to be the first point of contact for media and professional enquiries during AA Awareness Month in November supporting our PI officers at local and regional level and passing on the requests received to the appropriate areas. 
Regular communications with our General Service Office ensures consistency in our approach and delivery nationally. NSO remains committed to providing the required support and services to the Fellowship as effectively and efficiently as possible. Making the best 12th Step work possible is the focus of everything we do.  
SOUTHERN SERVICE OFFICE

Oct-Dec 2013 :
Facilitating and supporting the week daytime London Telephone Service 
· Total 12th Steps passed out 1482

· Maintaining daily statistics and producing a monthly printout and SSO Reports for the bi-monthly TLO Committee meeting

· Preparation and set up of all First Monday telephone service orientation sessions

· Setting up folders of information (again) for North West/Manchester telephone service

· New Health & Safety inclusions in all guidelines (Imogen)

· Mustering volunteers, answering queries, taking service related calls and media enquiries

· Providing two folders with lists of meetings ON/OFF from 21st Dec-3rd Jan.

· Meeting updates - temporary and permanent

Facilitating PI related work
· Assisted in finding a team of AA members to be interviewed by Dr. Elinor Hynes for a new guidebook for junior psychiatrists.

· Liaised with Phil P for the Young Persons Project meeting at SSO.

· Arranged for two appropriate AA members to speak to the staff of Duradiamond Healthcare and the Crossrail worksite force.

· Forwarded a request from Foundation 66 for AA to attend their open day on 18th December.

· Forwarded requests for various talks to East Intergroup PI and providing banner stands and appropriate literature (MIND, Tower Hamlets)

· Provided an appropriate statement and contact details to be included in Wandsworth Council's online information about alcohol and drug services over Christmas.

· Liaised with Judith W, ELO at LRN regarding AA information being included in information given out by case workers at Job Centres in London in February.

· Filmed as a staff member for Russian television. 

Facilitating Service related work
· Attended by request the London Region North General Assembly to talk about what SSO offers.

· Liaised with all Intergroups to set up the AA / CRISIS at Christmas Briefing Meeting and supported the ten AA Intergroup Coordinators in the build up, liaising with CRISIS staff, preparing bags of Eastern European literature, signs, contact cards etc. for their stands in the centres (over 100 AA members involved)

· Kept calendar of SSO meeting space bookings for service related activities

Other
· Researched and interviewed a property company for our potential office move.

· Presenting ideas for an SSO webpage.

January 2014
Facilitating and supporting the week daytime London Telephone Service (see above for usual duties)
· 12th Steps passed out in January - 113

· Meeting updates - temporary and permanent

· Statistics

· Liaising with the Chair, Secretary and TLOs.

Facilitating PI related work
· Assisted and liaised with Joe H, (Board Member for PI) with AA's presence at the "Creating Recovery" event on 16th January 2013.

· Filmed as a staff member for an independent film team making an interactive documentary on binge drinking.

· Contacted Martyn Maggs of South East Wales Intergroup regarding a school talk enquiry from Sue Ball.

· Forwarded information and application form on Discover Recovery event in Islington to North West Intergroup Chairman.

Facilitating Service related work
· Set up and chaired AA / CRISIS De-Briefing meeting on 21st January.

· Assisting with a leaflet for the Intergroup AA Coordinator role for teams to go into CRISIS at Christmas Centres.
Other
· Maintained contact with Islington Council Planning Department throughout the Planning Appeal Inquiry (the Developers' appeal dismissed!)

· Gave guidance and information to members queries on Public Liability Insurance; the role of ECLO at Intergroup; Tradition 4 at Intergroup.

· Liaised with new LRN Officers and their Intergroup counterparts.
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